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Board of Directors Meeting Minutes
October 9, 2017
Ohio University

Board Members Present: Phil Smith, Becky Miller, Michelle Crandall, Craig Baldridge, Pete Fingerhut, Dave Cecutti, Amy Numbers, Gerrilyn Rozich, Frank Willson, Dr. David Lee, Clay Rose
Board Members Absent: Eric Belfrage, Nichole Brinker, Heather Baxter, Tim Wolfe, Bob Hoying, Sondra Kowaluk
Guests: Jarrod A. Clabaugh, Ohio Society of Association Executives; Stephen Hawthorne, Crowne Plaza; Carol Tavares/Shelby Charles, Hilton Garden Inn; Eric Myers, Sonesta; Bo Bentele, Homewood Suites

Staff: Scott Dring, Pat King, Allie Humes, Katie Rich
Board Action Items:

· Frank made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. Becky seconded. All approved.
· The Board believed staff should engage City Leadership on the topic and serve purely as an information source and nothing more in regard to future hotel development. Scott to schedule a meeting with the City’s legal counsel, Vince Papsidero (Director of Planning) and potentially Dana McDaniel along with Eric Belfrage.
· The Board to provide suggestions on future “like” cities for Bureau leadership to visit for best practices and innovative ideas.
Detailed Minutes:

I.  Welcome/Call Meeting to Order

a. Welcome – Phil welcomed the Board and guests. After introductions, Phil noted that the Bureau invites all the Dublin Hotel General Managers to each Board Meeting. Becky Miller (Embassy Suites) and Tim Wolfe (Marriott NW) are the elected/appointed hotel General Managers on the Board. Phil also thanked Craig Baldridge for hosting the Board Social last week.
II.  Consent Agenda


a. Consent Agenda Approval – Frank made a motion to approve the August Consent Agenda, which included the June Board Meeting Minutes and July 2017 Financials. Becky seconded. All approved.
b. Financials – A summary of the financials for October 2017: Staff provided the financials earlier in the week as part of the Consent Agenda. Fiscal Year-To-Date bed tax revenue thru two months totaled $221,072, a decrease of 0.63 percent over 2016 and a 1.3 percent decrease over the YTD budget of $224,000. The current total in the checking and saving accounts after the first quarter of the fiscal year is $149,898.57. Account receivables total $2,150 due to the invoicing for 2018 partners who prefer to be invoiced prior to publishing the Destination Guide. It is the Bureau policy to have at least 15 percent of the overall budget for the reserve fund and the reserve fund balance stands at $183,000. Through September, total expenses year-to-date stand at 20.3 percent and the total income year-to-date stand at 27.1 percent. All account lines are where they should be at this point of the fiscal year. The Bureau’s Executive Committee reviews and the Finance Committee receives detailed financials on a monthly basis.
c. 2017-18 Sales & Marketing Plan Results – Scott noted that the Plan was distributed to the Board last week and is also included as part of everyone’s packet. He noted there are updates in the plan and Pat and Sara provided a few highlights relating to the Meeting Market: Pat noted that the Bureau has a more aggressive strategy to attract regional and national meetings and has initiated several tactics to reach these influential meeting decision-makers. Sara provided information on the Bureau’s ongoing tactics to attract new business leads from regional and national meeting planners, including a sweepstakes giveaway to Dublin.  
III.  Executive Committee Report
a. Hotel Development – Scott led a discussion on future hotel development in the City of Dublin. He noted there are 17 hotels and 2,300 rooms in the City and two new limited serve hotels (Townplace Suites and Motel 6) are going through planning and zoning. He shared historical data that showed the growth in supply, occupancy and average daily rate since 2000. Scott asked the Board if they believed it was the Bureau’s role to initiate a community-wide discussion on future hotel development? Scott noted that it’s not the type of hotels that are of interest to the Bureau, rather the type of customer the City is currently unable to attract. 
Last week, the Executive Committee recommended the next step was to gather City and Industry leadership to have a discussion on the need to create a procedure and process for future hotel development. Scott reiterated that the Bureau is not advocating for new hotels or the exclusion of hotels, rather a strategic process to help guide future development to meet the needs of the community and maximize the economic impact. There was a discussion that the Bureau should not dictate future hotel development and that tact was beyond the organization’s mission. All agreed and determined the organization should act as resource rather than an advocate. 

The Board believed staff should engage City Leadership on the topic and serve purely as an information source and nothing more. Michelle recommended the initial conversation take place with the City’s legal counsel, Vince Papsidero (Director of Planning) and potentially Dana McDaniel.
b. Irish Grant Program – Based on feedback from the Bureau’s Marketing Committee, the Irish Experience Grant Program is getting revamped after a successful five years generating more than 100 new Irish experiences. Allie provided an update on the new program that enhances the previous grant program to an “Irish Entertainment Series” offering local businesses the opportunity to host Irish music, dancers and other live performances throughout the year. Applications for the Irish Experience Grant Program are now available.

c. Research Trip – Three years ago the Bureau organized a trip to Carmel, Indiana to learn about their community’s successes. The trip turned into a community-wide trip with representatives from the City of Dublin, Dublin Arts Council and others. Scott asked the Board to provide any suggestions on potential cities to visit for future trips.
IV.  Executive Director Report

a. Downtown Dublin Strategic Alliance – The Alliance continues to collaborate on a monthly basis and creating several future tactics. Scott noted that the Bureau is leading the effort and a few of the collaborative efforts include developing a Downtown Dublin Campaign, determining transportation to the area and wayfinding. The group will be meeting again next Wednesday.
b. Dublin City Council – Scott said that all four of the City Council Wards are up election this November and there could be a major shift with City Council. Scott did meet individually with each of the new candidates, which include:  Mark Koogler (Ward One); Jane Fox and Vicky Newell (Ward Two); Cathy De Rosa and J.D. Kaplan (Ward Four). All were knowledgeable of the Bureau and the positive impact the organization has on the community. Scott thanked Eric Belfrage for scheduling the meeting with Mark Koogler.
c. Celtic Cocktail Trail – The update and discussion was tabled until the December Board Meeting.
d. 2018 Partnership Program – Staff is in the final stages of its 2018 Partnership Program. Scott noted this is a unique program that combines membership with collaborative marketing opportunities for partners. Each partner purchases an ad in the Dublin Destination Guide and with that ad receives Bureau leads, social media mentions, website and Visitor Center presence, etc. 
V.   Guest Speaker

Jarrod Clabaugh, Executive Director at the Ohio Society of Association Executives, provided an overview of the meeting market and its economic importance on communities. His powerpoint is available upon request. 
VI.   Industry Roundtable/Other
Phil noted that the Board is responsible for creating the organization’s Strategic Plan and it’s up to staff to execute the plan and keep the Board updated on its progress. Phil and Scott will secure a facilitator for the 2018-2021 Strategic Plan with work to begin on the plan in January.
· Board of Trustees Meeting – Monday, December 11, Noon, Ohio University
“People in our places, feet on our streets, heads in beds”
